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The APEC Economic Committee (EC) held its first plenary meeting for the 1999 cycle on 5-6 February in Wellington, New Zealand. The meeting was chaired by Dr. Mitsuru Taniuchi of Japan and attended by Australia; Brunei Darussalam; Canada; Chile; the People’s Republic of China; Hong Kong, China; Indonesia; Japan; the Republic of Korea; Malaysia; New Zealand; Peru; the Republic of the Philippines; Russia; Singapore; Chinese Taipei; Thailand; the United States of America and Vietnam. The APEC Secretariat was present. The Pacific Economic Cooperation Council (PECC) and the South Pacific Forum were represented as observers.

The Chair opened the meeting by introducing himself as the new Chair for the two-year term, welcomed the three new member economies; Peru, Russia and Vietnam. He also introduced his team for management of the Committee.

1. Adoption of Agenda

The Committee adopted the agenda as proposed by the Chair. 

2. Business Arrangements

The APEC Secretariat informed the Committee of the business arrangements for the meeting. 

3. Election of Vice Chair

The Chair reminded the meeting of his letter advising EC members that the Republic of the Philippines was putting forward its candidacy in the person of Ms. Margarita Songco, the Director of National Economic and Development Authority (NEDA)’s Trade, Industry and Utilities Staff, for the position of the Vice Chair of the Committee. The meeting unanimously elected Ms. Songco as the Vice Chair for the two-year term for 1999-2000.

On behalf of the members, the Chair appreciated the great contribution by the two former Vice Chairs, Dr. Charnchai Musignisarkorn of Thailand and Dr. Chi Schive of Chinese Taipei.

4. Review of the Outcomes of Leaders and Ministers Meeting in 1998

The Chair recapitulated the outcomes of the APEC Leaders and Ministers meetings in Kuala Lumpur that are related to EC activities.

1) The 1998 Economic Outlook timely focused on the financial and economic crisis and it was very well received. In particular, when Ministers reviewed recent developments in the world economy, they welcomed the 1998 Outlook that put a particular focus on the crisis and undertook a comprehensive review of current developments and prospects for the APEC economies.

2) Ministers appreciated analytic works conducted by the EC. In the joint statement, Ministers welcomed and endorsed the EC’s annual report that succinctly summarized its activities and contributions.

3) Over the past few years, the EC took on the primary responsibility for advancing the Food, Energy, Environment, Economic Growth and Population (FEEEP) initiative. The EC accomplished its task to identify possible joint actions of FEEEP. In Kuala Lumpur, Leaders endorsed the recommended joint actions, and instructed Ministers to develop the implementation of these joint actions. The next step will be discussed by the SOM.

4) In Kuala Lumpur, Ministers welcomed the progress in implementing the Vancouver Framework for Enhanced Public-Private Partnerships in Infrastructure Development (1997). In this connection, Ministers commended the Infrastructure Workshop for advancing the work in infrastructure development, including the infrastructure Dialogue in 1998.

5) As the financial and economic crisis has deepened and spread across Asia and beyond, the crisis has had wide-ranging, far-reaching impacts on APEC economies. Naturally, the crisis has been a central concern for the APEC community. At Kuala Lumpur, a key focus of discussions by Leaders and Ministers were issues arising from the crisis. One of the strategic themes for this year’s APEC process set out by New Zealand is to shape a credible response to the economic crisis.

5. Work Program for 1999-2000

5.1
Directions of the New Work Program

The Chair outlined the two new directions for the EC as set out in the draft work program. He reminded the meeting that the future role of the EC has been discussed at the SOM level as part of management review process. The SOM’s recent report on management review says “the role of the EC needs to be focused so that it supports the work of the APEC process by concentrating on economic research and policy analysis”. In line with this recommendation of the SOM, the Chair said that it is important for the EC to agree on the two new directions for future EC activities: 

1) The EC needs to refocus on demand-driven work in support of the Ministers and Leaders meetings and policy-oriented work of other APEC fora. That is, the EC’s works should address central economic issues of priority concern for APEC Leaders and Ministers, and should provide the analytical basis useful for advancing the TILF and ECOTECH agendas

2) The EC needs to refocus on delivering high-quality research outputs by tightening its work program, in order to fulfill its core role as the APEC’s analytic body. Given the limited research resources at the EC’s disposal, we should not over-stretch ourselves. Rather, we should focus our limited resources on producing high-quality deliverables.

The Chair then highlighted major points of the draft Work Program.

After a very active exchange of views, the meeting agreed with the two broad directions set out by the Chair as the guiding principles for the EC in its consideration of the EC’s future work.

In this regard, the US offered its interpretation of “demand-driven” – the EC’s work should be initiated, in principle, by specific requests from other fora. The Chair underlined that it was very important for the meeting to consider and reflect on the US’s comments, as they would affect all projects in the Work Program which had not received any specific request from other fora.

The Chair offered his proposed interpretation of “demand-driven” as set out in the draft Work Program. He noted that his proposed interpretation was at odds with the US’s interpretation. Following active discussion on this point, a clear consensus emerged as follows:

1) The EC should avoid duplication of work.

2) The EC should be proactive rather than reactive; i.e., the EC can initiate its own research project.

3) The interpretation of “demand-driven” as set out in the draft Work Program was adopted.

The meeting also agreed that in addition, there was a need to coordinate on projects with other relevant fora and that the EC may recommend to SOM that it not be tasked to undertake non-core EC work (even if requested to do so by other fora).

5.2 Individual Projects

a. APEC Economies Beyond the Asian Crisis

The Chair noted that the crisis had been a central concern for the APEC community. The broad focus of this project is to examine vital issues arising from the crisis from long-term perspectives. Taking an approach from long-term perspectives is a key to this project. The aim is that this project will provide the analytical basis for developing an APEC response to the challenge of restoring stability and growth. This project was proposed as the centerpiece of the two-year EC Work Program.

The meeting welcomed with enthusiasm to undertake this proposed project. After active discussion, the meeting agreed as follows.

1) Proposed topics are (i) Impacts on growth potential and growth scenarios, (ii) Impacts on trade and investment and their future developments, (iii) Social impacts, and (iv) Impacts on small-and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs). Japan (i), the Republic of Korea (ii), the Republic of the Philippines (iii), and Chinese Taipei (iv) would take the lead. The Chair asked other members to consider active participation to this project.
2) It is crucial that the work among the four components should be closely integrated and co-ordinated and Japan is prepared to take on the primary responsibility for overall co-ordination.

3) It is necessary to draw on the work by other APEC fora. The structural section for the 1999 Economic Outlook would be a useful input into topic (ii) of the study. Chinese Taipei may also benefit from participation in the SME Ministerial meetings in Christchurch in April 1999.

4) As regards funding the project, the Chair referred to the possibility of BMC consideration of the project, however, he cited that the timeframe for consideration of this project would be tight.

As to the timeframe, the Chair noted that the project would be in two phases. In 1999 leading up to the Ministers and Leaders Meetings, a progress report summarizing the major results of the findings will be tabled. By Ministers and Leaders Meetings in 2000, the final report would be prepared. A major symposium would be held in Tokyo at the end of 1999 to discuss the project’s preliminary outputs.

b. Impact of Trade Liberalization-quantitative analysis

The Chair informed the meeting that the basis idea of this proposal by Singapore and Japan was to update an earlier study on “Impact of Trade Liberalization in APEC”, presented to the Vancouver Ministerial meeting in 1997. He told the members that the previous study was APEC’s first ever attempt to quantitatively assess the effects of trade liberalization efforts on APEC member economies. Such an effort provided an objective basis for considering and promoting trade liberalization and facilitation within APEC. 

Dr. Tan of Singapore briefly explained the meeting on the scope of this study, highlighting its “value-added”. The new study is to update this earlier study to assess where we stand now, by (i) incorporating the most recent trade measures (IAPs and CAPs) including the new APEC members, (ii) using the general equilibrium model, and (iii) substantially updating the data base. 

The Chair stressed that although the study would use a sophisticated analytical method, major findings need to be presented in a clear-cut, easy-to-understand manner.

The Committee agreed on the launching of the project whose final report was to be tabled at the Ministerial meeting in September 1999. It was also agreed that an expert seminar would be held in Tokyo around May 1999.


c. Other Proposals

(Promotion of Knowledge-based Industries in the APEC Region)

The Republic of Korea proposed a new initiative to promote better understanding on knowledge-based industries by developing concepts of knowledge-based industries, surveying the current status, and by organizing seminars. However, it was agreed that the scope of work as well as the research strategy need to be further developed, prior to the distribution to member economies for their inter-sessional considerations. Upon approval by the members, the project would become an EC project.





(Information Infrastructure)

The People’s Republic of China explained that this proposed study is to examine how best to develop information infrastructure in the APEC region. The Chair noted that it could build on EC’s previous studies, among others, including 1998 Outlook and a study on “information society”, which were tabled at Kuala Lumpur. However, it was agreed that this project need to be further developed in the similar vein as the Korean project noted above.

(Operational Guideline for Future Proposals)

The Committee agreed with operational guidelines, proposed by the Chair, that any new future proposal paper routinely needs to include the following elements:

1) How the proposed project meets the two new directions set forth in the draft Work Program.

2) Efforts should be made to (i) identify similar activities already planned or underway in other APEC fora, (ii) address the possible complementarity between the proposed projects and the other similar activities and identify the anticipated “value-added” of the proposed project, and (iii) inform and coordinate with other APEC fora which are engaged in similar activities.  

These operational guidelines will apply to all future projects including the two projects discussed above.

(Other suggested topics for potential future works)

The meeting considered some other topics for possible future EC work suggested by members. They are strengthening markets (one of the New Zealand’s policy themes for APEC in 1999) and corporate restructuring in Asia. The meeting agreed that these ideas had not been fully developed at this stage. Unless they were developed further, no future work would be possible. The Chair reminded the meeting that it was necessary to identify volunteer economies that would be willing to take the lead in developing the ideas to formulate concrete future EC projects.

d. Finalization of Projects from the 1998 Agenda

The Chair reviewed that by November 1998, many on-going projects had been finalized by enormous efforts by member economies and by the former EC Chair’s office of Canada. He also advised that other fora such as Investment Expert Group (IEG) requested the EC to send a representative to brief on outcomes of the EC’s completed studies including on The Impact of Investment Liberalization in APEC.

Three projects have flowed over into the current work program.  Those projects are: Survey on Trade-Related Environmental Measures and Environment-Related Trade Measures (the People’s Republic of China), Cost and Productivity Trends and Patterns of Specialization in APEC (Hong Kong, China), and The Movement of Goods, Services, Capital and Labor (Hong Kong, China). The meeting commended the People’s Republic of China and Hong Kong, China for their efforts. 

The final outcomes of these three studies were briefly explained by the lead economies. The meeting agreed that the three studies were finalized as the Committee’s reports, provided that minor revisions are made to reflect final comments made during this meeting. The reports will be submitted to the Ministers meeting in Auckland as this year’s EC deliverables and that the reports will be also put on the APEC Homepage, so that anyone interested within and outside APEC could have access to them. 

e. Work Program of Infrastructure Workshop

The Chair advised the recent changeover of the leadership of the Infrastructure Workshop within Indonesia. Dr. Bambang Bintro Soedjito (Deputy Chairman for Infrastructure Development of BAPPENAS) took over Mr. Ruslan Diwiryo as the Chair of the Workshop. Dr. Bambang highlighted the outcomes of the Infrastructure Workshop held on 3 February 1999 (refer to separate Summary Report prepared by the Chair, Infrastructure Workshop).

f. Other Matters (FEEEP etc) 

The Chair outlined the history of the EC’s involvement in FEEEP which included the preparation of the FEEEP Report to Ministers and Leaders in KL. Work by the Food Task Force had also made an important contribution. In KL, Leaders endorsed the joint actions contained in the report to be implemented by relevant APEC fora. The SOM Chair had circulated a draft proposal of allocation of joint actions among APEC fora. The Chair invited members to consider whether they wanted to offer a view on the FEEEP which he would pass to the SOM Chair prior to the meeting of the SOM. While it was up to the SOM to decide on next steps, it may be useful for the EC to take stock on how best to contribute.    

Japan had circulated as an informal document, suggesting amendments to the SOM Chair’s paper that the EC could also contribute to a number of additional areas of work. If the additional work would be allocated to the EC, Japan would like to see a sub-group under EC to undertake this work and Japan would be prepared to take a positive role such as proposing a work plan. However, there was a concern about re-establishing a separate body to deal with food matters (such as the Task Force on Food).

A number of economies shared their views. The Chair summarised the discussion as follows: (i) an economy considered that the EC should contribute to some tasks; (ii) some economies were cautious about the EC’s role as an analytical body in the follow-up of the FEEEP without clear “value-added”.

6. Economic Outlook

6.1
1999 Economic Outlook

The Chair mentioned that at Kuantan last year the SOM recognized in the SOM Chair summary that the Outlook is important and continuing this annual activity is also important. He thanked Chile for taking on the challenging responsibility for preparing the 1999 Economic Outlook as the coordinator. He introduced Dr. Alvaro Garcia Hurtado, who is a former Economic Minister.

Dr. Garcia informed the Committee of the progress of preparation for the 1999 Economic Outlook. He noted that as a structural section, Chile would shed light on the impact of current financial and economic crisis on much of the APEC region on trade and investment flow dynamics. In the end, in view of the shorter-that-usual timeframe, he reiterated to all member economies that cooperation is absolutely essential for the successful undertaking of the study. He also explained the proposed future schedule, in particular, of a technical meeting to be held in mid-June 1999 in Chile, followed by a virtual meeting (refer to separate Summary Report prepared by the Chair, Economic Outlook Taskforce). He thanked the EC Chair for his commitment and efforts to support Chile’s team. 

6.2
Consideration of Alternative Ways of Preparation

Prior to the meeting, the Chair prepared and circulated a note for discussion on alternative ways of producing the Economic Outlook in order to facilitate discussion during this meeting. The note sets out two broad alternatives and discusses pros and cons of those options. One alternative is contracting-out, and the other alternative is the present rotating approach. The Chair also noted in his note that, if the meeting would agree to continue the present rotating approach, it would be possible to introduce new effective measures to ensure that the potential demerits of the rotating approach be minimized.

After very active discussion, the meeting reached a clear consensus on following points:

1) Preparation and publication of the Economic Outlook is important for APEC. Hence, the focus of the discussion is how to improve the process of preparation to ensure quality with minimized costs.

2) The present rotating responsibility approach should be maintained because of the importance of retaining the ownership, its merits of capacity building, and its aspect of collaborative action. 

3) New measures to improve the process need to be introduced. Suggested ideas included more standardized data requests, setting out a small steering group, and transferring the know-how of a previous coordinator to a new coordinator.

4) The discussion provided an important opportunity of reviewing the value of the Outlook and how to improve the procedure. In this context, the Chair informed that the Chair’s office had supported the Chilean team in terms of preparing the data request, planning a small technical meeting and a virtual meeting. He also expressed his intention of being a focal point in preparing the Outlook.

After the agreement on how to prepare the future Outlook report, the meeting initiated the preparation for the 2000 Economic Outlook. The Republic of the Philippines expressed its intention to take the lead in preparing the 2000 Economic Outlook and invited economies to suggest themes of Chapter 2.
7.
Other Business

7.1
Self review of the Mandates in Accordance with SOM’s Guidelines

The Chair reminded the meeting that he had recently distributed a letter to EC members setting out the timeframe for completing a self review report as agreed by SOM. The meeting agreed with the Chair’s assessment that the exercise should be reasonably straightforward for the EC given recent reviews of the EC’s performance and operational effectiveness, including last year’s survey of EC activities prepared by the former EC Chair. The meeting agreed with the approach and timeframe for completing the review proposed by the Chair: (i) take stock of activities and prepare a preliminary report by March for comment (electronically) by the EC (ii) submit a final report by end-May. 

7.2
Secretariat report on matters affecting the Committee 

 
a. Publications

The Committee was informed in Kuantan that the BMC had approved US$85,000 for publication of EC Reports for 1999. The Ministerial meeting in Kuala Lumpur approved that this be included in APEC’s 1999 budget. Funds have also been carried forward to 1999 from the budget for publication of EC Reports for 1998 less $15,000 which the Committee has agreed to set aside as the EC’s contribution to the PECC’s 1998-99 Pacific Food Outlook.

Since its last meeting, the EC has published the following studies and reports:

(i)
Task Force on Food: Analytical Reports

(ii)
1997 FEEEP Symposium proceedings

(iii)
FEEEP Report

(iv)
Information Society

(v)
The 1998 APEC Economic Outlook

(vi) 
Proceedings from the 1998 Economic Outlook Symposium

(vii)
1998 Infrastructure Dialogue

(viii)
The Impact of Investment Liberalization in APEC: Policy Reviews and Case Studies.

From the 1998 work program, the Proceedings from the Trade and Environment Workshop is close to publication. Additional projects awaiting publication are the Cost and Productivity Trends, Aspects of Regional Integration and the Trade and Environment studies. Following the EC’s consideration these projects are scheduled to be concluded and published shortly.  
b. 1999 Operational Account
Intersessional approval has been granted by the BMC to the EC project Infrastructure to Diversify and Integrate Rural Economies EC (03/99) to be funded from APEC’s 1999 Operational Account.  After this last round of intersessional approvals before the March meeting of the BMC the current cap on the 1999 Operational Account has been exhausted and it is unclear whether there will be any supplementation to the 1999 Operational Account. We have nevertheless still been asked by the BMC to indicate any urgent additional projects for the consideration by the BMC at their meeting in March. To meet their deadline for preparations, we have been asked to submit any such proposals by 19 February.  

In additional to the EC’s publications project, funding of US$49,000 for Keynote Speakers to attend the 1999 Economic Outlook Symposium was also been approved by Ministers in KL.  

c. Project Evaluation and Reporting System

Project evaluation and progress reporting systems were endorsed by the SOM in Kuantan (Sept 98). Copies have been distributed to EC Project overseers and to EC Contacts for information. Delegates were reminded that the EC Chair will be drawing on the basic information contained in these reports in preparing his summary report for the consideration of the BMC at its meeting in March. Members were reminded that the deadline for the submission of the Chair’s summary report was 19 February.  
7.3
Future Meetings

The Secretariat informed the meeting that the dates for the second Plenary meeting of the EC should fall between the dates set aside for SOM III (5-13 August).

7.4
Document Access

Consistent with past practice, the meeting agreed with the agreement of coordinators and contributors to allow public access to all finalised documents.

Request for Participation in the 1999 Economic Outlook by the South Pacific Forum (SPF)

The SPF requested that the SPF’s economic conditions be included in the 1999 Economic Outlook. While welcoming the interest of the SPF, the meeting agreed that it would be appropriate for the SPF to write formally to the EC Chair setting out its request and details on what it had in mind concerning participation in the 1999 Economic Outlook activity. The Secretariat will check on the precedent for this kind of request.
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